
 

Provisional Full Council Minutes 1 11th May 2019 

MINUTES 
 

SOCIETY OF MODEL AERONAUTICAL ENGINEERS LTD. 
(T/A British Model Flying Association) 

 
Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on the 11th May 2019 at 11am at  
Holiday Inn Leicester Wigston, 299 Leicester Road, Wigston, LE18 1JW 

 

Provisional until confirmed at the next Full Council Meeting. 
 

PRESENT 
 
 Ian Pallister FSMAE Chairman 
 Peter Halman FSMAE Vice-Chairman 
 Mark Benns Honorary Secretary 
 Keith Lomax FSMAE Honorary Treasurer 
 Jo Halman FSMAE Competition Secretary 
 Julie Fisher FAI Delegate 
 David Varallo Technical Secretary 
 Simon Vaitkevicius Records Officer 
 Paul Hoey East Anglia Area Delegate 
 Martin Dilly FSMAE London Area Delegate 
 Steve Mason Midland Area Delegate 
 Martin Lynn Northern Area Delegate  
 Tom Jones North East Area Delegate 
 Martyn Kinder North-West Area Delegate  
 Dick Whitehead  South Midland Area Delegate Alt 
 Andrew Potts  Mid-West Area Delegate 
 Stuart Willis South East Area Delegate 
 David Smith Southern Area Delegate 
 John Harris Western Area Delegate 
 Bill Scott Northern Ireland Area Delegate Alt 
 Dempster Hamilton RAFMAA Area Delegate Alt 
 Mike Woodhouse FSMAE FFTC Representative 
 Vernon Hunt CLTC Representative  
 Jon Edison SFTC Representative 
 Andy Sephton Scale TC Representative 
 Mike Colling FSMAE Indoor TC Representative 
 
 In Attendance 

 Linda Harding Office Manager /  
  Minutes Secretary 
   Dave Phipps    CEO 
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AGENDA 

 
1 Apologies for Absence. 

 
2 Request for permission to be absent. 

 
3 To verify the voting strength of the meeting. 

 
4 Adoption of the Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 12th January 2019. 

 
5 Matters/Actions Arising from the meeting on 12th January 2019 that are not included 

elsewhere on this Agenda. 
  

6 To receive a financial report from the Honorary Treasurer to include:  

1. The progress towards the year end Accounts.  
 

7 National Centre Update. 

8 To receive a joint report from the Chairman and the Chief Executive Officer. 
 

9 To receive a report from the Vice-Chairman to include the following proposal: 

1. That the constituent members of the Safety Review Committee (SRC)  be 
changed to reflect a more appropriate group and that in the Council Handbook, 
Appendix Q, ñSafety Review Committeeò, be amended to delete representatives 
from Technical Committees and replace them with one representative from Areas 
Council and one representative from the Achievement Scheme Review 
Committee. (Full proposal appended) 

 
10 To receive a report from the Honorary Secretary to include: 

1. The receipt of the Affiliated Club List. 

2. The receipt of the dates for Council Meetings in the year 2020. 

3. To discuss and agree the processes for the November elections. 

4. To determine the eligibility of Keith Lomax FSMAE (Honorary Treasurer) (having 
served for ten or more years in the current position) to stand for re-election in 
accordance with rule 1.8 of the Council Handbook, Issue 9, June 2018. 

5. Proposal from the Honorary Secretary to consider alterations to the Council 
Handbook, 4.1 Minutes to extend the period for production and circulation of 
Minutes from 6 days to 12 and from 17 to 21 days respectively. (Full proposal 
appended). 

6. Proposal from the Honorary Secretary to consider alterations to the Council 
Handbook, 4.1 Minutes adding paragraph (j) introducing the requirement to 
distribute a list of any óActionsô arising from a meeting. (Full proposal appended). 

 
11 To receive a report from the Technical Secretary to include the following proposal: 

1. That approval for rules in Section 2 of the General Competition Rules together 
with Section 2a Records Rules & Information and 2b Records List, currently 
under the authority of Full Council, be delegated to Technical Council. Approval 
for changes to rules in Section 1 to remain with Full Council. (Full proposal 
appended) 

 
 

Cont/... 
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é/cont 
 

12 To receive a report from the Competition Secretary to include: 

1. The receipt and ratification of any contests for next yearôs FAI Calendar. 

2. The following proposals: 

i) That any British team member who receives any prize money at an FAI 
World or European Championship must reimburse the BMFA the full 
funding (including any Team Travel funding) that he will have received. If 
the prize money is equal to, or greater, than the full BMFA funding then he 
must refund the full amount. If the prize money is less than the full BMFA 
full funding then he must pay all the prize money to the BMFA. Requested 
effective date of 31st May 2019. 

ii) That any British team members, including Team Managers and Assistant 
Team Managers must be full members of the BMFA. For the purposes of 
British teams, being a ñfamilyò member of the BMFA is not sufficient. 
Requested effective date of 1st January 2020. 

iii) To add a new rule at 1.2.8 of Section 1 of the Competition General 
Regulations and Rules, to read ñTeam and Assistant Team Managers 
posts must be advertised in either the BMFA News or on the BMFA 
website in a timely fashion and must contain a deadline for the receipt of 
applications.ò Requested effective date of 31st May 2019. 

iv) That if there are multiple applications for the posts of Team Managers or 
Assistant Team Managers, then the team members must be balloted for 
their choice of who should be their Team Manager or Assistant Team 
Manager. Requested effective date of 31st May 2019. 

 
13 To receive a report from the Records Officer to include: 

1. An interim report on the Charitable Status Study. 

14 To receive a report from the FAI Delegate to include: 

1. The receipt of the report of the recent CIAM Meeting. 
 

15 All proposals from any other source to go here: 

1. To receive a joint proposal from the Honorary Secretary and Honorary Treasurer 
that the processes for budgeting, allocation and reporting of Area funding and 
accounting are changed in line with the attached procedure and templates. 
Briefly, this replaces the current system of a fixed sum and an amount per club 
with a fixed sum plus an additional amount based on submitted budgets. These 
will form an additional appendix to the Council Handbook; responsibility for future 
changes to the procedure, including the fixed sum amount and the categories 
that are allowed to be spent from the Area grant, will rest with the Areas Council. 
An item should be added to the standard agenda for the Autumn Areas Council to 
discuss Area Funding Allocations. 

 
16  (Other agenda items to go here) ï There are none. 
 

17 To receive updated briefings and reports from the Technical Committees & the Power 
Nationals Co-ordinator for all the BMFA National Championships. 

 
 
 
cont/... 
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é/cont 

 
18 To receive any reports from the following Delegates (reports should be brief, preferably 

in writing and in advance). 

1. Royal Aero Club (RAeC) 

2. General Aviation Safety Council (GASCo) 

3. Air Prox 

4. Sport & Recreation Alliance (formerly CCPR) 

5. General Aviation Awareness Council (GAAC) 
 

19 To receive any reports from the following Committees and personnel (reports should be 
brief, preferably in writing and in advance): 

1. CAA Team 

2. Education Working Group 

3. Payload Challenge 

4. Computer Sub-Committee 

5. Safety Review Committee 

6. Achievement Scheme Review Committee 

7. BMFA News Publishers 

8. BMFA Archivist 

9. Club Support Officer 

10. PR Consultant 
 

20 Any Other Business. 

Please note: Items for Any Other Business should be sent or handed to the Office 
Manager in writing before the meeting commences.  This will be strictly enforced. 

Any questions to be asked under AOB that require detailed answers should be 
previously advised to the Office Manager to allow preparation of replies. 

 

21 Date of next meeting. 

 
 
 
The Minutes begin overleaf. 

 
********************************************************************************************************* 
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MINUTES 
 
 
2130/05/19 (1) Apologies for Absence. 

Apologies were received from the following: 
Ian Nelson BEM RAFMAA Area Delegate, Duncan McClure South Midland Area 
Delegate, Peter Disney RNMAA & SW Area Delegate. 

 
2131/05/19 (2) Request for permission to be absent. 

There were none.  
 

2132/05/19 (3) To verify the voting strength of the meeting. 

There were 25 (twenty-five) members eligible to vote.  
 

2133/05/19 (4) Adoption of the Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 12th 
January 2019. 

 Page 6, Ratify Council appoint posts, Computer Committee ï Stuart Willis, insert 
ñDelegateò after ñSE Area Councilò 

Page 20, bottom of page RAeC Delegate report ï Second paragraph, last line 
insert ñskills andò before ñcontest flyingò. 

Page 21, final paragraph, penultimate line ï Replace ñsò in ñsewsternò with a 
capital ñSò. 

Scale TC proposed that the Minutes of the meeting held on 12th January 2019 
be accepted as a true record. 

 Seconded by the Midland Area Delegate 
 Carried 19 in favour, 6 abstentions. 
  

***Voting figure increased to 26 (twenty-six) with the arrival of Tom Jones NE 
Area Delegate (11.14 am)*** 

 

2134/05/19 (5) Matters/Actions Arising from the meeting on 12th January 2019 that are 
not included elsewhere on this Agenda        

                                                                                                                       ACTION/NOTES 
 

Page 5 
 

 
- Ratify BMFA Delegates to other organisations - Peter 

Halman FSMAE, BMFA Vice Chairman volunteered for 
the vacant post of Delegate to the GASCo (General 
Aviation Safety Council) and Council approved this 
appointment.  The CEO will advise GASCo of the new 
BMFA representative. 

 
 
CEO 
VICE-CHAIR 

   
 Page 10  
 

- Treasurerôs proposal RCP TTF - The approved 
substantive proposal will be included in the next 
amendment of the Council Handbook. 

 
HON SEC 

Cont/...   
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é/cont   
 
 
 
 
 

Page 16 
- Top of page, Technical Secretary report, the current 

incumbent will not be standing for election in 
November  ï Andy Sephton (Scale TC Representative) 
has shown an interest in the vacancy at the next election 
for the Technical Secretary role on the Executive 
Committee and he will submit his nomination later in the 
year in accordance with the election procedure. 

- Technical Secretary report, feedback from Technical 
and Area Council whether ceasing printed copies of 
the Memberôs Handbook was a viable option ï 
Technical and Areas Councils were asked to seek 
feedback from Delegates at their March meetings 
whether they agreed with the suggestion from the 
Executive Meeting, to cease production of the paper 
edition of the Memberôsô Handbook as reported at the 
January Council. 

Both Area and Technical Councils were in favour of the 
suggestion with the proviso that the online version of the 
Memberôs Handbook published on the BMFA website, is 
kept up-to-date and that a printed copy is available on 
request. 

The Chairman thanked Area and Technical Councils for 
their feedback and advised that from the next issue of the 
Memberôs Handbook, printed copies will only be available 
on request. This should be noted by the new incumbent 
when elected as Technical Secretary later in the year. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
TECH SEC 

   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 

Page 19 
- Record Claims b) Simon Bargery ï The Competition 

Secretary commented that the Record Claim in the name 
of Simon Bargery was ratified in error at the last meeting. 
The claim was submitted not as a ñflight-in-competitionò 
but as a ñrecord attemptò which requires a record claim 
dossier to prove all the technical and other 
specifications..  However, the claim was not accompanied 
by a dossier. The Competition Secretary said that the 
claim should be rescinded until such time that a dossier is 
submitted for Council approval. 

The Records Officer advised that he had since received a 
dossier in support of the claim and was satisfied that it 
met the requirements.  The Competition Secretary had 
not seen the dossier and it was standard practise to have 
the dossier at the Council Meeting for scrutiny if any 
Council Member so wished.  Regardless of this 
requirement the Records Officer was permitted to 
propose that the record claim that had been approved at 
the last meeting should stand, as a dossier had been 
seen and approved by him. 

Seconded by the Midland Area Delegate 
Vote carried 17 in favour, 3 against, 6 abstentions 
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é/cont 
Matters 
Arising 

The Vice-Chairman expressed concern that this action 
has set a dangerous precedent. The Competition 
Secretary registered the same concern.  

It was pointed out that no precedent had been set set by 
this decision however the Honorary Secretary 
commented that there must be an undertaking from the 
Records Officer to provide the necessary paperwork to 
accompany record claims in future. 

The Records Officer accepted this and explained that he 
deems the current rules to be ambiguous and is in the 
process, in conjunction with the Technical Secretary, of 
revising the relevant rules for clarity.  The Vice-Chairman 
and the Competition Secretary both stated that the 
current rules are not ambiguous. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
RECORDS 
OFFICER/ 
TECH SEC 

 
Page 20 

- RAeC Delegate Report, Derek Piggott deceased 
former member ï The RAeC Delegate reported that last 
month he had attended a celebration of Derekôs life.  The 
celebration had been very well represented by the 
modelling fraternity.  At the request of Derekôs partner, he 
had given a eulogy that covered Derekôs early model 
flying days. 

 

   
 This concluded matters arising.  

   
   
2135/05/19 (6) To receive a financial report from the Honorary 

Treasurer 
 

   
 Progress towards the year end Accounts.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 

 

 

The Honorary Treasurer reported that the year-end Accounts are 
still work in progress however we are very close to completion in 
readiness for the annual visit by the Auditor.  The indication is 
that we are close to breaking even on the main business 
account.  

The current year budget was set against membership figures of 
32,000.  The current membership stands today at approximately 
30,000 and so we are in a good position and could possibly 
exceed the budgeted membership figures. 

Although still work-in-progress, the year-end figures for the 
National Centre look likely to show a loss, unless a surplus in the 
main BMFA account enables the annual transfer from central 
funds. 

The London Area Delegate questioned the reasons for the loss. 
The Honorary Treasurer explained that we had recently been 
advised that the rent on the property was vatable. This equated 
to a significant amount of irrecoverable VAT. 
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é/cont 
Hon 
Treas 
Report 

The East Anglia Area Delegate suggested that the management 
of the accounts should be brought to these Board meetings to 
effect due diligence of the Delegatesô position as Directors.  The 
Honorary Treasurer took note of this and he gave an undertaking 
to provide information at future meetings. 

General Report 

The Honorary Treasurer reported that since the last meeting he 
has dedicated a lot of his time preparing the finance papers for 
the proposal tabled for todayôs meeting. 

He had attended the National Centre Steering Group (NCSG) 
meeting in March.  

The Executive is considering a review of the current process for 
calculating mileage rate expenses. This will be discussed at the 
Executive meeting in September and a proposal will be 
submitted to the January 2020 Council Meeting if a change is 
recommended. 

When the financial summary was presented to the AGM last 
November, it hadnôt been confirmed whether we would be 
eligible for a rebate from the Insurers. The Honorary Treasurer 
confirmed that we did receive an insurance rebate in the region 
of £27,000. 

 
 
HON TREAS 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
EXECUTIVE 

   
2136/05/19 (7) National Centre Update.  
   

 The CEO provided a brief update. 

An NCSG meeting was held at the National Centre in March. The 
potential location and timing for the Control Line hard circle has 
now been agreed.  Bookings are looking very healthy.  Those 
events that have already taken place have all been successful.  
The number of spectators and campers has increased so far this 
year, as has season ticket sales. The site has wintered very well 
and looks excellent.  

The Events building has been named after Geoff Goldsmith in 
recognition of his substantial donation.  The events calendar is 
getting quite full and we are struggling to accommodate all 
booking requests.  The CEO listed the forthcoming events.  The 
volunteer team are busy working on several projects.  Plans for 
the outbuildings have been shelved because of the cost and we 
have decided on a cheaper option of containerised shower and 
toilet facility for the camp site at a fraction of the cost. This will 
undoubtedly be of benefit to those staying overnight and will add 
value to the site.  

 

   

2137/05/19 (8) To receive a joint report from the Chairman and the 
Chief Executive Officer. 

 

 
  

 Chairman  
 
 
cont/... 

 
 
 

The Chairman had submitted a written report which is included 
overleaf:  
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é/cont 
Chairman 
Report 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 
 
 
 
 
 
 

This has been another busy few months, the past 2 weeks being 
particularly stressful and consuming a lot of midnight oil.  The 
fallout and response to the CAAôs CAP1775 has been the 
primary concern for all of us.  Whilst I have been kept up to 
speed with developments and involved in correspondence and 
an hour-long teleconference with our advisers and the key 
players from the other model associations, it is Dave Phipps who 
has done 99% of the hard work.  I canôt stress strongly enough 
just how much time, thought, blood, sweat and tears that he has 
expended since the CAP was issued on 26 April in order to 
formulate a coherent strategy and to stimulate positive action. 
We all owe him a great deal, whatever the final outcome.  He will 
summarise the latest situation in his own report.  The BMFA has 
also been strongly and effectively supported in this endeavour by 
our advisers, Roger Hopkinson and Cliff Whittaker, without whom 
we would not have gained such purchase in the corridors of 
power. 
I chaired a meeting of the National Centre Steering Group at 
Buckminster on 12 March where the main topic to be decided 
was the location of a Hard Circle for Control Line.  A final 
decision was deferred pending noise testing and further 
discussion at the Executive meeting this weekend.  I have also 
made several visits to RAFC Cranwell to help the new Liaison 
Officer to gain the appropriate authorisations and prepare the 
ground for the Free Flight and August Nationals.   

On Sunday 7 April my wife and I were pleased to represent the 
BMFA as one of the RAeC guests at the RAF Annual 
Commemoration Service in St Clement Danes, together with 
David Monks the Chairman of the RAeC.   Two days later, along 
with Dave, Manny and Paul Tallett, we had a fruitful meeting with 
Kevin and Tyson Dodd, the Safety Manager and Secretary of the 
Mode Aeronautical Association of Australia who had requested 
to visit Buckminster.  We share many of the same issues.  

On 28 April I attended the Scale Indoor Free Flight Nationals at 
Walsall as a competitor and judge.  Whilst competitor numbers 
were slightly down, the event was well organised and particular 
mention must go to Honorary Member, Poppy Gowler, who 
managed to prise £480 out of the punters in the raffle.  I shall be 
attending the Scale Indoor R/C Nationals at RAF Shawbury in a 
similar capacity this weekend.    Then on 30 April, the Office 
Manager and I visited the Mercure Hotel in Daventry to finalise 
arrangements for the AGM and annual prize giving.   The layout 
and facilities of the hotel and the menu offered for the evening 
have potential for it to work very well.  

Looking ahead, I shall be attending the RAeC Annual Awards 
ceremony in the RAF Club on Thursday 16th May where, 
amongst other BMFA recipients, Dave Phipps will be receiving a 
well-earned RAeC Silver Medal. 
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é/cont 
Chairman 
Report 
 
 
 

Finally, I have accepted an invitation from the General Secretary 
to attend the 3rd General Assembly of the EMFU to be held in 
Gouda in the Netherlands on 1 & 2 June.  Dave will also be there 
as EMFU President (subject to re-election) but, as each Nation is 
entitled to 2 delegates, it offers a unique opportunity to network 
with our colleagues across Europe at this critical time for model 
flying. Unfortunately this means that I shall miss this yearôs 
Payload Challenge but I am pleased that the Vice Chairman has 
agreed to present the trophies this year. 

   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 
 

CEO 
The CEO had submitted a written report which is included below: 

I have been somewhat óbusyô since the last meeting, the last 
couple of weeks being exceptionally intensive!  I have only 
detailed some of the key points 

National Trust ï 14 Jan 
I met with Rob Rhodes at the NT headquarters in London to 
discuss model flying on their properties, after reports at local 
level that we had been captured by the restrictions on ódronesô.  
The meeting was very positive (Robôs father is a BMFA Member) 
and I received assurances that the NT still remained supportive 
of model flying and our long-standing national agreement.  Rob 
agreed to assist with any local ódifficultiesô and we agreed to 
review (and update if required) our written agreement. 

Rob said that this would not be a top priority, but something we 
would pick up later in the year which suits me fine.  I also gave 
him some advice in terms of ónuisanceô drone operations around 
some of their properties. 

ASRC ï 19 January 
I attended the ASRC meeting to discuss the Governmentôs 
proposals for competency testing and what we would be seeking 
as an alternative óacceptable means of complianceô.  I fed back 
the offer of ASRC assistance to the CAAôs Drone Registration 
and Education Scheme (DRES) team, but they did not respond. 

All Party Parliamentary Group for General Aviation ï 5 
February 
I attended a meeting with Grant Shapps MP in Westminster to 
discuss and explain my dealings (and frustrations) with the 
CAA/DfT on unmanned aircraft.  It was agreed that a dedicated 
working group would be established for model flying and UAS.  It 
is co-chaired by me on behalf of model flying and Graham Brown 
from ARPAS on behalf of other UAS.  I have not been able to 
progress this to the extent I hoped, because there simply arenôt 
enough hours in the day.  However, the APPG back everything I 
do, and their support is very useful. 

I wrote a joint letter with Grant to the then Aviation Minister ï 
Baroness Sugg and we submitted a óMotion to Regretô in 
response to the rapid introduction of the new Flight Restriction 
Zones and their unfair and disproportionate impact on some of 
our stablished clubs. 
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é/cont 
CEO 
Report 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 
 

RAeS ï 11 February 
I attended a Conference on Unmanned Aircraft at the Royal 
Aeronautical Society where I gave a presentation on the 
challenges facing the model flying community due to the 
imposition of disproportionate regulations aimed at ódronesô. 

GAAC ï 19 February 
I attended a meeting of the General Aviation Awareness Council 
on 19th February (it is the GAAC who created the link with the 
APPG for me).  They also have a number of people with good 
high level connections who have been useful to me in recent 
weeks. 

EASA Regulations  
I continued to work with EASA into mid-January on their 
regulations, which were voted through by the EASA Committee 
(made up of representatives from EU Member States) at the end 
of February and are likely to be published in the Official Journal 
very shortly, before coming into effect one year later. 

Many of our last minute ótweaksô were accepted, including 
provision for slope soaring in the Open Category.  The final 
regulations are far from perfect, but very significantly better than 
where we started from in 2015.  The biggest challenge is getting 
Member States to honour them (especially the UK!) 

EASA are now working on their Guidance Material and 
Acceptable Means of Compliance document and welcomed my 
offer (as EMFU/Europe Air Sports) to provide some input into it in 
terms of model flying which we completed mid-April.  Iôve yet to 
see the latest draft. 

CAP1763 and Flight Restriction Zones ï Effective 13 March 
The CAA told us that FRZôs would be coming in óseveral monthsô 
then sprung them on us with just three weeks to comply.  We 
registered our views in no uncertain terms and submitted a 
óMotion to Regretô as mentioned previously. 

They did not take it well when I pointed out that I would now 
need Air Traffic Control clearance from London Heliport before 
flying a paper aeroplane or frisbee on Clapham Common.  
Rather than accept that it was a flawed regulation, they instead 
devoted themselves to finding the most creative way to disapply 
the requirements to paper aeroplanes and frisbees.  As such, 
paper aeroplanes must now be referred to as ópaper thrown 
objectsô which removes them from the requirements for aircraft.  
You couldnôt make it up! 

Doncaster ATC ï 14 March 
Along with the Club Support Officer, I attended a meeting with 
the ATC Manager at Doncaster Airport to discuss the 
implantation of FRZôs around the airport.  This gave us some 
useful insight into the thoughts of ATCôs some of whom are 
equally incredulous about the way in which the Government has 
dealt with the introduction of the new regulations as a knee jerk 
reaction to issues Gatwick/Heathrow around Christmas. 
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é/cont 
CEO 
Report 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 
 

Europe Air Sports Conference 22-24 March 
I attended the EAS Conference in Lisbon, Portugal as President 
of the EMFU and Technical Officer for EAS.  I gave an update on 
the progress and detail of the EASA regulations.  

Swapmeet ï BMFA Buckminster ï 7 April 
I attended the Swapmeet at BMFA Buckminster to lend a hand.  
The Swapmeets seem to be very popular with all tables being 
booked well in advance.  I believe that bookings are already 
strong for the next one in October. 

Meeting with the MAAA ï 9 April 
Along with the Chairman and Development Officer, we met with 
Kevin and Tyson Dodd from the MAAA.  It is always interesting 
to meet with our Australian colleagues and exchange ideas.  An 
obvious focus of our discussions was the impact of new 
regulations which model flyers are wrestling with the whole world 
over.  They are a little further down the line than us, but seem to 
have arrived at a reasonable result with CASA (their CAA). 

RAF Cranwell ï 30 April 
Along with Roy Wright and Mike Woodhouse FSMAE, I attended 
a meeting with new RAF Liaison Officer Paul Dickson at RAF 
Cranwell to finalise the arrangements/Admin Order for the 
forthcoming Free Flight Nationals.  Arrangements a largely 
complete. 

CAA Unmanned Aircraft Stakeholders Group - 2 May 
We were invited to participate in the inaugural meeting of a new 
Stakeholder Group within the CAA.  This is in place of our 
previous seat on NATMAC and as such we will need to record 
that the Development Officer will no longer be our delegate. 

In light of my recent ónegotiationsô, I received what I can only 
interpret as a polite request to be ónice to the CAAô at the 
meeting and that it would not provide an opportunity to ask 
detailed questions about their Drone Registration and Education 
Scheme.  I think they perhaps didnôt accept my assurances, 
because once the meeting started, the DRES representative 
suddenly became unavailable to attend, thereby reducing the risk 
of having to fend off awkward questions. 

The meeting highlighted several areas of concern but also 
perhaps clarified some of our issues. 

The CAA UAS Unit does not contain the BMFA within itôs 
Department.  Along with the Police and Military, we are 
described as a ócross cutting stakeholderô (Iôm assuming they 
werenôt just referring to me personally) falling across more than 
one CAA Department.  Therefore, we fall across the General 
Aviation Department and the UAS Unit.  This is compounded by 
the fact that the CAA staff present in our DfT meetings are from 
the Innovation Unit which seems to be completely unrelated to 
anything (including reality).  Therefore, whenever I ask a 
question it is always someone elseôs problem.  I have raised this 
as a major concern with the CAA hierarchy. 

They also told me that I didnôt receive responses to some of my 
questions, because they didnôt have an answer and were 
therefore unable to answer them! 
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é/cont 
CEO 
Report 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 

CAP1775 
CAP1775 was something else sprung on us and Iôve published 
lots of information on it which I donôt intend reproducing here. 

It is a consultation issued by the CAA Finance Department, 
which accounts for its very narrow focus solely on registration 
fees.  The document reveals that they have scaled back their 
estimate of the number of registrations to 170,000 in the first 18 
months.   
Their initial forecast was óalmost a millionô which I explained was 
ófancifulô.  My forecast was the model flyers, plus the same 
number again at most and more recent work weôve carried out 
indicates I am probably a lot closer than they are. 

This means that they could be 100,000 registrations short!  This 
is further compounded by the fact that I have told them that the 
UK associations will register as óOperatorsô with our members 
being our óRemote Pilotsô.  This means that the associations 
would collectively pay them £66 rather than our individual 
members paying them £660K, the only requirement being for our 
members to take their free test.  This means that they may be left 
with 30,000 registrants, which on their current financial basis 
would require an annual fee of £93. 

We have kicked back robustly about the óover bloated 
Government IT projectô and the ridiculous 2.8 million per year just 
to run it.  I think the responses they have received to the 
consultation will leave them in no uncertain terms.  I could strap 
myself to a 70Kg foot launched paramotor and launch myself into 
manned airspace with no registration, training or competency 
test.  The proposals for model flying do not comply with the 
principles of óBetter Regulationô, especially in terms of targeting 
and proportionality. 

CAP1775 also (between the lines) revealed that the Government 
had set its policy and would not be engaged in the ongoing 
negotiations with the model flying associations which they had 
promised.  Given the narrow focus of the consultation, it was not 
inviting comments on the wider policy decisions, which is why I 
decided to embark on the current course of action. 

Our members have responded magnificently.  There has been a 
big response to the consultation and the Minister and CAA CEO 
have been receiving the heartfelt views of our members.  Some 
of the responses I have been copied into have been written to an 
excellent standard, including one from the former head of the 
CAAôs General Aviation Unit.  Letters to MPôs are particularly 
effective and a source of immense irritation to the DfT.  They will 
be getting many more too as I know that several Clubs have 
meetings with their local MP scheduled. 

Other sectors in UK Aviation are also lending their vocal support 
at every opportunity and I expect good support from many at the 
DfT Roundtable for General Aviation ï Discussion of Aviation 
2050 Green Paper which Iôm attending instead of the Exec 
meeting.  I built a Dart last night which I am taking to the 
meeting, to highlight how ridiculous the Government policy is to 
require ATC permission to fly it within 5Km of an aerodrome. 
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We are making an impact and the Aviation Minister has offered a 
meeting.  My response to her is attached for information and I 
know that it has óset the cat amongst the pigeonsô. 

We are fortunate to have a small, but excellent team working on 
this, to which our Chairman is a recent valuable addition.  Cliff 
Whittaker and Roger Hopkinson MBE have worked tirelessly on 
our behalf and Roger has been making best use of his high-level 
connections to keep óstirring the potô. 

It has become apparent this week that the CAA is óhamstrungô by 
the DfT who are dictating policy with not room for flexibility which 
does not allow the CAA to carry out their function as regulator 
(by applying proportionate interpretation/application of 
Government policy).  The principles of óBetter Regulationô and 
proportionality have been sent aside in favour of óPolicy Integrityô 
and this is something I am actively challenging. 
I await the Aviation Ministers response to my letter to guide our 
next move.  Ironically, she will be presenting me with a RAeC 
Silver Medal next week, partly in recognition of my battles with 
regulators over recent years.  Itôs a strange world! 

   
 Paul Hoey East Anglia Area Delegate recorded his thanks to the 

CEO for the personal contribution the CEO has expended over 
the last few months, over and above his normal duties. The 
Chairman and Council echoed these sentiments and the CEO 
received a round of applause. 

 

   
2138/05/19 (9) To receive a report from the Vice-Chairman to include 

the following proposal: 
 

   
        a) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/é 

That the constituent members of the Safety Review 
Committee (SRC) be changed to reflect a more appropriate 
group and that in the Council Handbook, Appendix Q 
ñSafety Review Committeeò, be amended to delete 
representatives from Technical Committees and replace 
them with one representative from Areas Council and one 
representative from the Achievement Scheme Review 
Committee. 

Seconded by the Honorary Secretary 
Carried unanimously. 
 
The Vice-Chairman had submitted a written report which is 
included below: 

I attended the Buckminster Steering Group in March where we 
discussed the location of the proposed hard circle for Control 
Line.  No final decision could be made at that time due to a lack 
of information about noise impact.  The Steering group passed 
the decision to the Exec who would be meeting after noise 
checks had been made. 

I conducted noise tests on 13th April during an F2D competition, 
the International class of Control Line Combat to evaluate which 
location would be best for the proposed hard circle for Control 
Line 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
HON SEC 
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 A full report of these tests along with a review of the options for 
the hard circle position was sent to the Executive prior to their 
meeting on the 10th May 

The Exec spent some time discussing the various options 
considering best use of the site, impact on the local population 
and of course cost.  The meeting was unanimous in concluding 
that the south east corner was the beat option.  There will be a 
meeting of the CL Working Group on Thursday 16th May to plan 
the way forward with the construction. 

I have also negotiated a revised cost for the work procedure with 
our preferred contractor, reducing from £84k to £57k. 

I sent an Awards notification for inclusion in the next BMFA News 
and it has also been included in the Club Bulletin.  Closing date 
for nominations is 1st August 2019. 

I will be attending the Heavy Lift on 2nd June to make the 
presentations 

I have also agreed to fill the vacant position on the General 
Aviation Safety Council. 

In the months since the January Council meeting I discussed the 
membership of the Safety Review Committee with Mark Benns 
the Honorary Secretary and Duncan McClure of the ASRC.  We 
formulated a revised membership of the Safety Review 
Committee which will now include members from Area Council 
but not the Technical Committees.  The change in membership 
of the Committee is designed to provide a better conduit to the 
non-competition members of the society who history shows are 
more likely to be involved in safety incidents.  The Committee will 
meet at least once a year in late September or early October 
prior to the October Area Council meeting. 

The Vice-Chairman urged Delegates to report back to their 
Technical Committees and Specialist Bodies to consider whether 
they know of any suitable candidates for the óPilot of the Yearô 
and óHenry Jô awards as there were no nominations put forward 
in 2018. The closing date for nominations is the end of October. 

   
2139/05/19 (10) To receive a report from the Honorary Secretary to 

include: 
 

  
        a) 

      

 

 

 

 
      
        b) 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 

The receipt of the Affiliated Club List ï The Honorary 
Secretary advised Delegates that printed copies of the Club List 
will no longer be provided for this meeting as access to a live 
Club List is now available through the membership portal. 
Anyone who cannot obtain a list from the membership portal 
should request a copy from the office. 

Accordingly, the standard Agenda for the May Council Meeting 
will be changed from ñThe receipt of the Affiliated Club Listò to 
ñReceipt of Affiliated Clubsò. 

The receipt of the dates for Council Meetings in the year 
2020 - This was received.  

The date of the AGM in 2020 was confirmed as Saturday 14th 
November 2020. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
COMP SEC / 
HON SEC 
 
 
 
 
OFFICE MGR 
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        c) To discuss and agree the processes for the November 
elections.  

All as previous years. 

 

        d) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

To determine the eligibility of Keith Lomax FSMAE (having 
served for ten or more years in the current position) to stand 
for re-election in accordance with rule 1.8 of the Council 
Handbook, Issue 9 ï June 2018. 

A ballot was held and Council voted 23 in favour and 3 against 
which means that the Honorary Treasurer Keith Lomax FSMAE 
is eligible to stand for re-election at the November AGM. 

 

   
     
       
 

 
       
        e) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

To receive proposals from the Honorary Secretary, items e) 
and f). 

Printed copies of the proposal including drafting amendments for 
clarity were circulated before the start of the meeting.  
 
To consider alterations to the Council Handbook, 4.1 
Minutes to extend the period for production and circulation 
of Minutes from 6 days to 12 and from 17 to 21 days 
respectively ï see amended clauses below. The subsequent 
time for posting of Minutes on the website is reduced from 5 
days to 3. All references to óUnconfirmed Minutesô within the 
Council Handbook will be standardised to óProvisional 
Minutesô. 

Alterations to 

4.1 Minutes 

 (a) Draft Minutes shall be prepared, under the supervision 
of the Chief Executive, within twelve (12) days of the 
meeting and shall be sent to the meeting Chairman for 
correction and agreement. The meeting Chairman must 
return the draft Minutes to the BMFA office within six days 
(by the following Friday at the latest) and the Minutes will 
be circulated no later than 21 days after the meeting. 
Minutes circulated electronically should be in the form of 
ñPDFò documents to prevent unauthorised alteration. This 
should also contain a ñprovisionalò watermark on each 
page that does not interfere with the clarity of the 
document. 

4.12 BMFA Website 
 (h) Full Council, Area Council & Tech Council Provisional 

Minutes should be posted on the web site by the BMFA 
office within three (3) working days of being available 
and, in time, replaced by the ratified Minutes. 
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APPENDIX D ï TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR THE 
EXECUTIVE (A SUB-COMMITTEE OF FULL COUNCIL) 
ARTICLES 32(B) AND (46) 

 (m) Provisional Minutes will be circulated no later than 
21 days after the meeting (in accordance with Section 
4.1 Minutes) to Elected Officers, all Full and Area Council 
Members, Technical Committee Chairmen and 
Secretaries and office staff (as required). These Minutes 
will exclude any agreed (by the meeting) confidential or 
personal information. 

APPENDIX E ï TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR AREAS 
COUNCIL (A SUB-COMMITTEE OF FULL COUNCIL) 
ARTICLES 32(B) AND (46) 

(r) Provisional Minutes will be circulated no later than 21 days 
after the meeting to all persons eligible to attend that meeting (in 
accordance with Section 4.1 Minutes), all persons actually 
attending, all Council members, Technical Committee Chairmen 
and Secretaries, Fellows and the BMFA office for reference. 

APPENDIX F ï TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR TECHNICAL 
COUNCIL (A SUB-COMMITTEE OF FULL COUNCIL) 
ARTICLES 32(B) AND (46) 

(n) Provisional Minutes will be circulated no later than 21 days 
after the meeting to all persons eligible to attend that meeting (in 
accordance with Section 4.1 Minutes), all persons actually 
attending, all Council members, Technical Committee Chairmen 
and Secretaries, Fellows and the BMFA office for reference. 

The Honorary Secretary proposed that amendments to the 
wording of the proposal be approved (Proposal above including 
changes to the five clauses). 

Seconded by the Competition Secretary 
Carried unanimously. 

The substantive proposal was seconded by the Competition 
Secretary and carried unanimously. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
HON SEC 

   
         f) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

To receive a proposal from the Honorary Secretary to 
consider alterations to the Council Handbook 4.1 Minutes 
adding paragraph (j) as follows: 

(j) A list of óActionsô arising from a meeting shall be 
prepared and sent to the meeting Chairman for correction 
and agreement before being circulated to those present or 
authorised to attend the meeting within 7 days of the 
meeting. 

Seconded by the Competition Secretary 
Carried unanimously 

The Honorary Secretary had submitted a written report which is 
included overleaf: 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
HON SEC 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Provisional Full Council Minutes 18 11th May 2019 

é/cont 
Hon Sec 
Report 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

I. Since the last Council Meeting in January I have chaired 
Areas Council on 16th March at Chacksfield House.  

II. We had an excellent attendance which I am so pleased has 
continued in a fully immersive and inclusive meeting with 
engaging hot topics at the forefront getting us back to what I 
believe our core values are. 

III. As part of the March meeting a lengthy debate on the 
subject of Area funding was held with frank deliberations 
culminating in what I hope prove to be a major stepping 
stone to improving the way in which Areas are funded and 
as a result a means to improve Area budgets moving 
forward.  I have to thank the Hon Treasurer for his time and 
input before, during and after the meeting which is detailed 
within the Proposal documents before you. 

IV. Areas Council current and ongoing topics include: 

¶ The need for Areas to enrol assistance in 

administrating and co-ordinating Area Events and 

Contests. 

¶ Use of the new membership system for Area/ club 

communications 

¶ Use of the new membership system for updated 

club lists  

V. On this note, in light of the fact that our Affiliated Club List is 
a live database within our membership portal the Executive 
agreed yesterday that óreceipt of the Affiliated Club listô will 
remain on the May Agenda.  However it will be rephrased 
slightly to ó Receipt of the óAffiliated clubsô.  I have arranged 
for the Agenda to be amended and will make a minor 
alteration to the Council Handbook to reflect this moving 
forward.  

VI. Areas are working extremely well with the ASRC in what I 
believe to be a far more integrated and proactive means to 
best deliver the Achievement Scheme to our members.  

VII. A new Issue No. 10 of the Council Handbook (CH) will be 
available shortly. I have  already partially amended it and 
will reflect any relevant and agreed Proposals dealt today. 

VIII. I have been selected by the Indoor Technical Committee to 
act as Team Manager for the forthcoming European 
Championships in the Czech Republic next month as well 
as qualifying as a Team Member. 

IX. I announced my intention to look at a revamp of the 
Specialist Bodies sections of within the Council Handbook, 
unfortunately due to various pressures and priorities I have 
not completed this task. I will carry forward and aim to 
complete before our summer Council. 

X. As a result of the new membership system a few minor 
changes will be required to the Council Handbook and the 
Articles of Association which I am working on and will 
introduce at the next Full Council. 
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2140/05/19(11) To receive a report from the Technical Secretary to 
include the following: 

 

   
        a) To receive a proposal from the Technical Secretary that approval 

for rules in Section 2 of the General Competition Rules together 
with Section 2a Records Rules & Information and 2b Records 
List, currently under the authority of Full Council, be delegated to 
Technical Council.  Approval for changes to rules in Section 1 to 
remain with Full Council. 

Seconded by the FFTC Representative 
Carried Unanimously. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
TECH SEC 

   
 The Technical Secretary had submitted a written report which is 

included below:     

Member's Handbook. 

I am now working on amendments  to the radio frequencies 
section with an update on the 900 MHz band and expanding the 
use of some of the other frequencies with some background 
explanations. 

I am also looking at some other detail changes but I presume the 
most important changes will come later in the year as a result of 
the current on-going discussions with the CAA et al. 

Competition Rules 

I am pleased to say that the 2019 edits to the competition rules 
were all completed by the end of January and are all up on the 
website. 

I understand that Space and Silent Flight are both looking into 
thorough reviews of their rules for next year.  Fun Fly have also 
some changes in the pipeline. 

After the previous few years of trial and tribulations, I should like 
to take this opportunity to record my thanks to the British Drone 
Racing Association (BDRA) for their work in producing an agreed 
set of rules for inclusion in the R/C Power Rule Book. 

Other 

I now understand that Andy Sephton has agreed to stand for 
election to the post of Technical Secretary.  Assuming he is 
successful, I have agreed with him that I will help him all I can 
through the December/January peak load of Competition Rule 
updates.  I also understand he is keen to get to grips with the 
Member's Handbook. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
é/cont 
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2141/05/19 (12) To receive a report from the Competition Secretary to 

include: 
 

   
        a) 
 
 

Receipt and ratification of any late contests for next yearôs 
FAI Calendar  
The Competition Secretary reminded Delegates that entries for 
next yearôs FAI Sporting Calendar need to be with the FAI by 15th 
November. If anyone is holding a World Cup or international 
competition, they must let the Competition Secretary have the 
completed FAI Calendar registration form as soon as possible. If 
they are not submitted before the October Technical Council 
meeting, there may not be time for them to appear on the FAI 
Calendar. 

 

   
        b) To receive the following proposals from the Competition 

Secretary: 
 

   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

i)That any British team member who receives any prize 
money at an FAI World or European Championship must 
reimburse the BMFA the whole full funding (including any 
Team Travel funding) that he will have received for that 
Championship. If the prize money is equal to, or greater, 
than the whole BMFA funding he received, then he must 
refund the full amount funding. If the prize money is less 
than the amount of BMFA funding he received, then he must 
pay all the prize money to the BMFA. Requested effective 
date of 31st May 2019. 

Printed copies of the proposal including drafting amendments 
(indicated above with strikethrough and underlined) for clarity 
were circulated before the start of the meeting.  

The Competition Secretary proposed that an amendment to the 
wording be approved (changes as above). 

Seconded by the Technical Secretary 
Vote carried 23 in favour 3 abstentions 
 
The revised substantive proposal was seconded by the Scale TC 
Representative. 

Vote carried: 19 in favour, 4 against, 3 abstentions. 
 
ii) That any British team members, including Team 
Managers and Assistant Team Managers must be full 
members of the BMFA. For the purposes of British teams, 
being a ñfamilyò member of the BMFA is not sufficient. 
Requested effective date of 1st January 2020. 

The Competition Secretary withdrew the proposal for further 
consideration. 
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iii) To add a new rule at 1.2.8 of Section 1 of the Competition 
General Regulations and Rules, to read ñTeam and 
Assistant Team Managers posts must be advertised in either 
the BMFA News or on the BMFA website in a timely fashion 
and must contain a deadline for the receipt of applications.ò 
Requested effective date of 31st May 2019. 

Seconded by the Technical Secretary 
Carried unanimously. 

iv)That if there are multiple applications for the posts of 
Team Managers or Assistant Team Managers, then the team 
members must be balloted for their choice of who should be 
their Team Manager or Assistant Team Manager. Requested 
effective date of 31st May 2019. 

The Competition Secretary withdrew the proposal for further 
consideration. 

   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

cont/... 

The Competition Secretary had submitted a written report which 
is included below: 

There have been a number of changes to British teams: 

F1ABC: Bill Colledge ATM has withdrawn (illness) and has 
been substituted by Chris Edge. 

F1E: Team member, Stephon Philpott has withdrawn 
(personal obligations) and has been substituted by 
Reserve Chris Morton who is also the Team 
Manager.  The team will be only a two-man team, 
and both members will have dual roles of Team 
Manager & Assistant Team Manager. 

F3A: Team member, Keith Jackson has withdrawn 
(personal reasons) and had been substituted by non-
reserve Garry Peacock who has since withdrawn 
(personal reasons).  The team will be only a two-man 
team. 

F3K: The SFTC supplied the names of the F3K & F5J 
Team Managers later than the January Council 
Meeting and I held a second Team Managerôs 
Briefing meeting for them plus the F1ABC Team 
Manager & the original Assistant Team Manager. 

I finally got the names of the two Spotters from the 
SFTC: Carlos dos Santos & Hayley Styche.   

F5J: Team member Richard Swindells (who is also a 
member of the F3K team) has withdrawn as he will 
not fly without his partner, Hayley Styche, being his 
BMFA funded helper.  F5J helpers are not currently 
BMFA funded.  He was substituted by Reserve 
member, Rick Lloyd.  The SFTC also added also 
Josh Lloyd as the Junior member.  (Josh was not 
initially not put forward by the SFTC as he would not 
attend without his father, Rick, which has, of course 
now changed with Rick being called to the team.) 
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é/cont 
 
 

These team changes meant nine sets of letters (seven 
ratification and two change of status). 

Additionally, I: 

¶ Held two Team Manager Briefing meetings in late January 
and early February. 

¶ Attended a meeting with members of the SFTC & BARCS on 
6th March. 

¶ Attended the Technical Council meeting on 9th March and I 
travelled up to Buckminster after the Technical Council to 
support the Club 32 Pylon Racing taking place the next day. 

¶ Attended the NCSG meeting on 13th March. 

¶ Was away at the end of March running two back-to-back F2A 
World Cups in Gran Canaria. 

¶ Attended the CIAM Plenary Meeting on 5th & 6th April, as 
Alternate FAI Delegate.  

¶ Whilst at the Plenary Meeting the FAI Delegate and I were 
approached by the Indian Delegate who admired the way the 
BMFA was structured, worked and supported FAI matters 
and asked if, perhaps, a working relationship could be 
established between the BMFA and the Aero Club of India of 
which he is a Council member.  I have passed this onto the 
CEO & Chairman. 

¶ Attended the Scale Indoor Free Flight National 
Championships at Walsall on 28th April which was well 
supported by competitors and, this year, by spectators and 
was delighted to present Certificates to the winners. 

Additionally, I: 

¶ Travel to Shrewsbury tonight to attend the Scale Indoor 
Radio Control National Championships at RAF Shawbury on 
12th May. 

Other Matters: 

¶ I updated the design of the FAI Licences and made templates 
for in-house production.  Initially I spent two separate days at 
the office (in conjunction with other meetings or onward 
travel) to actually produce these and to fine-tune the 
templates and production instructions. 

¶ With the exception of the Power, the August SFTC and the 
Indoor National Championships , all the NEFs are finished & 
published.  I will shortly start on the Power, the August SFTC 
and the Indoor NEFS. 

¶ I have held frequent telephone discussions with the FFTC & 
SFTC Chairmen or Secretaries. 

¶ I have had frequent liaison with the office regarding team 
administration and even more frequent liaison with some of 
the new TMs as well as the usual telephone calls and emails 
on a variety of topics. 
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The Competition Secretary reminded the CLTC Representative 
that she is still awaiting receipt of the CLTC competition fees. 

   
2142/05/19 (13) To receive a report from the Records Officer to 

include: 
 

         
       a) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 
 
 
 

An interim report on the Charitable Status Study. 

The Records Officer reported that he had chaired a meeting of 
the Charitable Status Study Working Group at which a Terms of 
Reference was agreed.  The Study Group comprises Simon 
Vaitkevicius, Kevin Richards, Mike Woodhouse FSMAE, Jim 
Wright FSMAE. 

In brief there are pros and cons and various intricacies that 
require more in-depth study as to whether Charitable Status 
would benefit the Association which will form part of the work of 
the Study Group. 

In terms of the current structure vis-a-vis The National Centre, it 
has not been established long enough to ascertain whether 
Charitable Status is suitable.  From a study perspective the 
recommendation would be to re-visit this in three years time.  
The current line of study is whether establishment of a new 
Charitable Trust, independent of both the existing óLimited 
Companyô and the National Centre but encapsulating those of 
our activities that may be deemed ócharitableô, might be a model 
worth pursuing. 

The Records Officer thanked everyone for their input so far.  If 
anyone else would like to volunteer for the Study Group, please 
contact the Records Officer. 

The Records Officer will contact Neil Tidy (whose suggestion had 
instigated the study) with an update and will report back in full at 
the September Council Meeting. 

General Report 

The Records Officer had submitted a written report which is 
included below:  

It has been a very quiet few months and there have been no 
record attempts since the last Council meeting. I have been 
contacted by a few members who are planning to set records 
later in the year and have assisted them accordingly. 

The records book is up-to-date and I am still in discussions with 
the Tech Sec about updating the records rule book.  

I am in preparations for the RC power and SF Nationals in 
August and plan to keep to the existing 123 results format as in 
previous years which will be collected from Barkston and 
Buckminster over the weekend. I have considered changing to 
electronic methods however the feedback from most of the CDôs 
has been that they prefer the existing method so for this year 
there will be no change. 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
RECORDS 
OFFICER 
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We are in the process of repairing trophy boxes, replacing old 
ones that are damaged or worn and replacing them for new 
sturdier ones. This is important to do as it will protect the trophies 
during storage and transportation.  
Looking forward to the next few months I will attend FF and 
Power Nationals. 

   
 *****The voting figures decreased to 25 with the departure of 

the CLTC Representative (15.00 hrs) ***** 
 

   
2143/05/19 (14) To receive a report from the FAI Delegate.  
   
        a) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 
 

Receipt of the report of the recent CIAM Meeting. 

The FAI Delegate had submitted a written report which is 
included below, plus associated documents attached as 
appendices to these Minutes. 

The 2019 Plenary meeting took place on the 5th and 6th April at 
the Hotel Mövenpick in Lausanne. The meeting was attended by 
35 voting delegates, 4 of whom carried a proxy vote, plus a 
number of other non-voting technical experts.  The BMFA 
delegation consisted of me as Delegate, Jo Halman (Alternate 
Delegate), Ian Kaynes (F1 Sub-committee Chairman) and Mike 
Colling (Education).  I would like to thank all of the BMFA 
delegation for their hard work and support during and after the 
meeting, with special thanks to Jo Halman for helping to record 
the voting during the Plenary meeting and for preparing the 
additional notes with regards to the Bureau meeting Minutes. 

The Plenary meeting convened at 9.15am on the 5th.  A minuteôs 
silence was observed in memory of those we had lost during the 
year.  The main business began in the afternoon following the 
Technical Meetings which took place during the morning. 

There were six scheduled Technical Meetings: F1 Free Flight, F3 
Aerobatics, F3BK Soaring, F3 Helicopter, F3D Pylon, F9 Drones 
Sport and Education with F4 Scale and F5 Electrics holding 
Interim Technical Meetings.  The BMFA Delegation attended 
three of these meetings (F3D Pylon, F4 Scale and Education) 
and did an excellent job in presenting the UKôs views to the 
Technical Meetings.  

Our two nominations, one for the CIAM Scholarship and the 
second for the Alphonse Penaud Diploma, were unfortunately 
unsuccessful. 

There was no electronic voting system in use for the Plenary this 
year as the equipment was stuck in customs somewhere & had 
been for a couple of months.  Secret paper ballots were used 
instead.   

There were no changes to any of the Subcommittee Chairmen.  
Ian Kaynes (F1 Free Flight), Peter Uhlig (F3 RC Aerobatics), 
Tomas Bartovsky (F3 RC Soaring), Stefan Wolf (F3 RC 
Helicopter) and Rob Metkemeijer (F3 Pylon) were all re-elected 
by acclamation.  
A report on the Education meeting by Mike Colling is attached.  
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The Open Forum this year looked at óIT solutions available for 
the membersô.  The FAI has partnered with a company called 
NooSphere who have developed an event management system 
eNavigator specifically for air sports event organisation.  In 
addition, there is new software for the NAC submission of names 
for the Judges and Technical Experts Lists and also for 
registration of World Cup events including uploading of results 
and Jury reports. We were told that training will be available to 
make sure that those using the software are familiar with it.  They 
plan to implement this system for 2020 meaning it would be in 
use starting November this year ï it remains to be seen if the 
promised training will actually happen in time. 

Hardcopies of the Minutes from Thursdayôs Bureau meeting were 
not distributed until Saturday morning, just a short time before 
the meeting started instead of Friday morning as per the agenda. 
This gave us very little time to digest the decisions and additional 
rules proposals which were being put forward to the Plenary.  
Since returning from the Plenary, we (Jo and myself) have had 
an opportunity to look at these decisions and proposals in more 
detail and I attach both the original minutes supplied by the CIAM 
Secretary and a separate document with our comments for you 
to digest. 

There are a couple of points from the Bureau minutes which you 
should take note of:  
 

i) F5D (Electric Pylon) will now be handled by the F3D 

(Pylon Racing) sub-committee rather than F5 Electric.  

ii) by 2022 all competition models in F class categories must 

carry the national identification mark (in our case 

GBR) together with the pilotôs FAI ID number. This is 

instead of (but could be as well as) the FAI licence 

number.  For Space models this will start in 2021. 

Under the General Rules proposals, despite being strongly 
argued against, the Finnish proposal to allow an extra team 
member as long as they are female and to create a Female 
classification was passed by 18 votes to 12.  It should be noted 
however that the BMFA, as a gender-neutral organisation and in 
line with its Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Policy, will not 
subscribe to this change in respect of the composition of British 
Teams.  

A list of the results of the voting appears as an Annex to this 
report.   

Full details of the Sporting Code proposals and amendments 
may be seen when the Minutes of the Plenary Meeting are 
published in due course.  In the meantime, Minutes from the 
Technical Meetings have been uploaded to the BMFA website & 
can be found here:  

https://www.bmfa.org/The-BMFA/Partners/FAI-CIAM/CIAM  

https://www.bmfa.org/The-BMFA/Partners/FAI-CIAM/CIAM
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****** (APPENDIX A)  
CIAM Plenary Voting results; Bureau decisions/proposals 
with additional notes; Original Bureau decisions/proposals 
from the CIAM Secretary; Education Sub-Committee Report 
from the Plenary Meeting  

 

   
2144/05/19 (15) Other Proposals.  
   
        a) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cont/... 
 
 

To receive a joint proposal from the Honorary Secretary and 
Honorary Treasurer that the process for budgeting, 
allocation and reporting of Area funding and accounting are 
changed in line with the procedure and templates. Briefly, 
this and replace the current system of a fixed sum and an 
amount per club with a fixed sum plus an additional amount 
based on submitted budgets. These will form an additional 
appendix to the Council Handbook; responsibility for future 
changes to the procedure, including the fixed sum amount 
and the categories that are allowed to be spent from the 
Area grant, will rest with the Areas Council. An item should 
shall be added to the standard agenda for the Autumn Areas 
Council to discuss Area Funding Allocations. 

The Honorary Treasurer presented the proposal that had 
originated from Areas Council to change the current system of 
Areas funding, as some areas were struggling to operate within 
the funding provided whilst others were accumulating large 
surpluses.  There was extensive discussion around both the 
principles of the proposal and the detailed items. 

The Honorary Secretary reiterated that the intent of this proposal 
was not to reduce funding to Areas, but to better understand the 
financial needs of the Areas in order to target the right amount of 
funding where it is needed. 

It was felt the proposal in its current form was too complex and 
had several unresolved issues.  The Honorary Treasurer stated 
that if it was not approved at this meeting then it would not be 
possible to implement for the next financial year as budgets need 
to be submitted before the next Full Council meeting. 

The Honorary Secretary proposed that an amendment to the 
proposal be agreed (strikethrough and underline indicate 
changes, as above). 

The amendment was seconded by the RAFMAA Area Delegate 

and carried unanimously. 

The substantive proposal was seconded by the East Anglia Area 
Delegate and carried unanimously. 

The FFTC Representative (who is also Treasurer and Secretary 
of East Anglian Area) offered to circulate a paper that he had 
previously sent to the Honorary Secretary and Honorary 
Treasurer with guidelines of how to prepare a budget.  The 
Honorary Treasurer commented that in a ñfree formò version it 
would still be difficult to compare different Areasô submissions.   

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
FFTC REP 
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é/cont 
Joint 
proposal 
Hon Sec/ 
Hon Treas 

 

***** 

Post meeting note:  The Honorary Treasurer provided 
an updated version of the proposal detail addressing 
some of the points raised in discussion, appended to 
these Minutes. 

Area Funding Proposal detail (APPENDIX B) 

 
 
 
ALL AREAS / 
HON SEC / 
HON TREAS 

   
2145/05/19 (16) Other Agenda Items to go here.  
 There are none.  
   
2146/05/19 (17) To receive updated briefings and reports from the 

Technical Committees & the Power Nationals Co-ordinator for 
all the BMFA National Championships. 

 

   
****** FFTC ï Refer to written report (APPENDIX C)  
   
 Indoor TC ï Indoor Duration Nationals will take place at Lee 

Valley Athletic Centre 6th ï 8th September 2019. Final 
arrangements are still ongoing. 

Power Nats Co-ordinator ï Organisation is progressing.  A 
meeting is scheduled at Barkston Heath over the weekend of the 
Free Flight Nationals to re-arrange the helicopter flight line at the 
Power Nats. 

 

   
2147/05/19 (18) To receive any reports from the following Delegates:   
   
       a) 
****** 

Royal Aero Club Delegate (RAeC) 
Refer to written report ï (APPENDIX D) 

 

 
A couple of points to note are that after several years of 
stagnation there have been six applications for RAeC Trust 
Bursaries from under-24s; four of these were successful, 
enabling people to progress in our sport and develop their flying 
and competitive skills.  

Also, the RAeC have decided not to send a British delegate to 
future FAI Education Committee meetings as there is little to do 
other than judging the annual childrenôs painting contest and 
discuss aerospace education within school systems that donôt 
apply to other nations. 

 

   
       b) General Aviation Safety Council (GASCo) 

Nothing to report. 
 

   
       c) Airprox 

Nothing to report 

 

   
       d) Sport and Recreation Alliance (formerly CCPR) 

No report. 
 

   
       e) 
 
 

General Aviation Awareness Council (GAAC) 
Covered in the CEOôs report. 
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2148/05/19 (19) To receive any reports from the following Committees 
and personnel: 

 

   
        a) CAA Team - There is an additional member and the team will 

now comprise of the CEO, Development Officer and the BMFA 
Chairman. 

 

   
        b) Education Working Group  

****** Refer to written report (APPENDIX E) 
Mike Colling FSMAE, Education Working Group Delegate 
congratulated the office on the production of over 2,000 kits 
since the start of this year.  There has been over a quarter of a 
million kits sold since January 2003. 

 

   
        c) Payload Challenge ï There are currently forty-two teams 

entered for the Payload Challenge which is the highest entry 
since the competition started.  Inevitably, though, there will be 
cancellations.  

 

   
        d) Computer Sub-Committee - Nothing to report.  
   
        e) 
 

Safety Review Committee ï Nothing to report.  

        f) Achievement Scheme Review Committee - No report.  

   

        g) BMFA News Publishers - It has been one year since we 
employed the services of a new Advertising Sales person.  The 
progress report indicates that advertising sales have increased; 
however, the commission rate has also increased which more or 
less cancels out any net gain. 

 

   
        h) BMFA Archivist - No report.  
   
         i) Club Support Officer - No report.  

   
         j) PR Consultant  

****** Refer to written report (APPENDIX F) ï The Executive has 
agreed to extend the PR Consultantôs contract for a further year.  

 

   
2149/05/19 (20) Any Other Business.  
 

i) There was a suggestion from London Area for blame-free 
reporting of incidents which was also the consensus of Council. 
The CEO agreed to discuss this with Andy Symons to look at the 
practicality of a scheme for on-line reporting through the website.  

 
 
CEO 

   

 ii) The Chairman advised that the BMFA had been invited to 
become a full member of the General Aviation Alliance (GAA) 
which we have accepted.  There is no additional cost to the 
Association.  He will notify the GAA and confirm his position as 
the BMFA representative. 

 
 
COMP SEC / 
CHAIRMAN 
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2150/05/19 (21) Date of Next Meeting.  
   
 The next meeting was confirmed as Saturday 14th September 

2019 at Holiday Inn Leicester Wigston. 
 

   
 The Chairman closed the meeting at 16.23 pm. 
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THE FOLLOWING DOCUMENTS WERE SENT AS 
SEPARATE PDF ATTACHMENTS TO THE MINUTES: 
 
 
CIAM Plenary Voting results; 

Bureau decisions/proposals with additional notes; 

Original Bureau decisions/proposals from the CIAM Secretary; 
Education Sub-Committee Report from the Plenary Meeting. 
 

APPENDIX A ï SEE NOTE 
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Area Funding Proposal - Budgeting, Allocation and Reporting (Revised Document) 
 

Background 
The current process for allocation of BMFA funding to Areas ("the Area Funding") has been 
in place for around 25 years, and consists of a fixed amount for each Area plus an additional 
amount per club in the Area. 
 
Whilst this was appropriate at the time, changes to how Areas operate, and in particular the 
use of electronic means to communicate with clubs, has meant that this is no longer fit for 
purpose - some Areas have accumulated significant surpluses whilst others struggle to 
operate within the Area Funding and have depleted what reserves they previously had. 
 
Whilst Areas are independent, any funding from members' subscriptions should be used for 
the operation of the Areas and for the development and advancement of model flying within 
those Areas, and not just accumulated within Areas' bank accounts. 
 
Annual Accounts submitted to BMFA by Areas do not follow consistent standards, and 
together report income and expenditure in more than 50 different line item descriptions.  This 
makes it difficult to compare Areas' expenditure. 
 
This proposal seeks to establish: 

¶ a new process for budgeting and allocation of Area Funding; 

¶ a common set of line item headings under which both budgets and accounts are 
submitted; 

¶ guidance on what is, and is not, appropriate use of Funding from members' 
subscriptions. 

 
Core principles 
1. Current Area bank balances are ring-fenced - there is no intention to claw these back 

into central BMFA accounts. 
2. Areas, through the Areas Council, have ownership of the procedures and principles. 
3. Grants from members subscriptions should be used for the operation of Areas and for 

the furtherance of model flying within Areas, including the achievement scheme and 
education.  

4. A fixed amount, initially £500 annually, will be allocated to each Area to cover costs of 
operation.  If any Area's budget for these items exceeds this amount then this will be 
discussed with all other Area budget items at Areas Council, and the Area concerned 
will be expected to justify this to other Areas.  All other budget items will be considered 
individually. 

5. The fixed amount may be varied from year to year by Areas Council. 
6. Equipment (over the capitalisation threshold, currently £300 per item) should be 

purchased centrally, and made available for use by other Areas when practical (with the 
"borrowing" Area responsible for reasonable costs of transport). 

7. Total funding to Areas should not be significantly increased as a result of this proposal - 
although better visibility and reporting could enable a case to be made for increases 
over time.  In particular just because another Area spends money on an item does not 
mean that others should also do so, unless it is seen to have local relevance.  (ie no 
"me-too-ism".) 
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Proposed process 
1. Areas should submit an annual budget, in line with other BMFA budgets, by the end of 

August each year, for the following Financial Year.  A budget form, with an agreed set of 
line items, will be provided for this purpose. 

2. These will be consolidated and reviewed by the Honorary Treasurer and Honorary 
Secretary and an appropriate amount included in the Society budget - normally 
presented at the Full Council meeting in September. 

3. Any requests for capital items, if appropriate, will be consolidated and submitted 
separately to Full Council by the Honorary Treasurer. 

4. The Autumn (usually October) meeting of Areas Council will review these budgets in 
detail, and may remove some items from Areas' budgets if not considered appropriate.  
Also, if the total funding allocated in the Society budget does not fully cover the total of 
the submitted budgets, this meeting will decide where savings should be made. 

5. At the end of each Financial Year, Areas should submit accounts using the same line 
items as the budget. 

6. Areas' reports to the Areas Council should include details of any events included in the 
budget submission, including their net financial outcome, and brief details of any 
successes or ideas for improvement / lessons learned. 

7. Where Areas require seed funding to allow booking of venues (or deposits) for events 
that in themselves are expected to break even but the initial payment cannot be covered 
from Area funds, a one-off payment, in addition to the Grant can be requested, on the 
condition that after the event is held this amount will either be used to support the 
booking for the following year's event or returned to BMFA.  

 
Note:  Due to the fact that RAFMAA also receives funding from the RAF and members' 

direct subscriptions, their reporting requirements are different.  A process will 
be agreed between the RAFMAA committee, the Honorary Secretary and 
Honorary Treasurer that both meets the RAF's requirements and complies with 
the intent of the process above. 

 
 

Expenditure Categories 
 
Operation of the Area 
This consists of reasonable expenses incurred by Area Officers and costs involved in 
running Area Meetings - usually ordinary meetings to discuss Area Business and to brief the 
Area Delegate on Area's input and voting intentions for upcoming Full and Areas Council 
meetings. 

¶ Area Meetings: 

¶ Room Hire - this should be kept to a reasonable level, but will be driven by the need 
to find a location central to either clubs in the Area or regular attendees.  It may be 
possible to shop around and find a pub willing to make a room available for free or a 
reduced rate based on anticipated bar takings. 

¶ Snacks or refreshments - a few snacks or teas and coffees is reasonable; a full meal 
or a round of drinks is not! 

¶ Travelling expenses for delegates - personal circumstances should not dictate 
whether or not a delegate can represent their club at an Area meeting.   Areas may 
consider paying reasonable travel expenses, for example if a delegate's journey 
exceeds a threshold mileage, then fuel costs would be reasonable - but see note 
below.   
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¶  Officers' Expenses: 

¶ Claims for payment should always be supported by receipts and/or usage logs. 

¶ Phone / Broadband - most people will have a package for personal use that includes 
either unlimited or a high volume of inclusive calls and usage; however if this is not 
the case, or for usage outside of this package, it is reasonable to claim costs. 

¶ Postage - where possible, communication should be electronic.  Where postage is 
required, second class will usually suffice. 

¶ Stationery - if required.   

¶ Travel expenses. 

¶ Other 

¶ If they cannot be obtained free, then Bank Charges and Auditor's payments are 
acceptable expenditure. 

 
Advancement of Model Flying 
A key role of Areas is to promote and encourage model flying within their respective Areas.  
Whilst the list is not exhaustive, this can include operating the Achievement Scheme, 
Education, Promotion and Public Relations, Support for Club Events, and Area Events, 
Contests and Competitions. 
 

¶ Achievement Scheme:  note - the following table is a consensus of Areas' inputs 
provided by the Achievement Scheme Coordinator.  If "Host Club" is ticked, then the 
host club would normally be expected to cover costs.  

 

 Funded Not 
Funded 

Host 
Club 

Area Examiner / Instructor Workshops 

¶ Hireô of host club facilities (if required) 

¶ Purchase of support equipment (clipboards, pens, trestle tables) 

¶ Purchase of refreshments for attendees (tea/coffee, sandwiches 
for lunch etc.) 

¶ Fuel costs for those delivering the Workshop 

¶ Fuel costs for those attending the Workshop 

 
V 
V 
V 
 
V 

 
 
 
 
 
 
V 

 

Area Chief Examiner / Instructor  

¶ Fuel costs for attending & delivering Club Night talks (other than 
lead club) 

¶ Fuel costs for conducting Club Examiner or Approved Instructor 
tests (other than lead club) 

¶ Fuel costs for attending Area committee meetings 

¶ Fuel costs for visiting clubs who have no Club Examiners, for 
the purpose of conducting tests 

¶ Fuel costs for visiting clubs who have no Approved Instructors, 
for the purpose of training 

 
V 
 
V 
 
V 
V 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
V 

 

Club Examiner / Approved Instructor  

¶ Fuel costs for attending & delivering Club Night talks (other than 
lead club) 

¶ Fuel costs for attending Area committee meetings 

¶ Fuel costs for visiting clubs who have no Club Examiners, for 
the purpose of conducting tests 

¶ Fuel costs for visiting clubs who have no Approved Instructors, 
for the purpose of training 

 
 
 
V 

  
V 
 
 
V 
 
V 
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¶ Education:  Promotion of model flying within Schools and youth clubs (eg. Scouts, Air 
Cadets) should be encouraged. 

¶ Travel expenses / fuel costs. 

¶ Where the target organisation is unable to cover the costs, Areas may consider 
supply of, for example, a class pack of BMFA Darts.  Note:  Nationally organised 
youth groups, especially military cadets, should be able to obtain this funding from 
their central organisations.  Conversely, state funded schools have very limited 
budgets for extra-curricular expenditure. 

 

¶ Promotion and Public Relations:  
Attendance at non-model flying shows and events is a good opportunity to promote our 
sport to a new audience.  Typically, this will consist of static displays supported by local 
club(s), but may include flying displays (in which case, BMFA display guidelines should 
be followed).  Expenditure may include members travel expenses and refreshments, or 
cost of stand space. 
 
May also include small gifts of BMFA/SMAE branded saleable goods and promotional 
items (pens, stickers, bugs) purchased from BMFA. 

 

¶ Support for Club Events: 
If an event hosted by an Area Club is either open to the public, promoted as an inter-
club event, or for the furtherance and development of model flying (including training 
days) then some support (but not the full cost) towards event costs may be considered.  
One example is that the Area sponsor the cost of toilets at such events. 
 
East Anglian Area has developed a set of guidelines for clubs to request funding 
from the Area (others may also exist).  These are included as an appendix as they 
could be used or adapted by other Areas.  See Appendix B 5/6 & 6/6 

 

¶ Area Events, Contests and Competitions: 
For the purpose of this item, the following definitions apply: 

¶ Contest:  Areas hosting BMFA Contests organised by Technical Committees and 
Specialist Bodies.  Entry Fees should be set at a level such that the event will at 
least break even (normally an individual contest will make surplus to cover any 
losses due to weather at other similar contests).  Note: the entry fees for Area 
Centralised Free Flight events allow "plus local venue costs". 

¶ Competition:  These are organised and hosted by the Area and open to clubs and 
members within the Area.  Ideally, they should aim to break even, but some subsidy 
from Area Funding may be acceptable if the competition has a Public Relations 
content (ie. advertised for general public to attend as spectators), if the event 
promotes inter-club activity, or whilst a new event is being established. 

¶ Event:  This could be a closed fly-in or a social event, for example.  It should be 
budget to break even from participation fees. 

 
Expenditure not covered from Area Funding; 
The following are examples of Area expenditure that are not considered appropriate from the 
Area Grant, but Areas may still choose to do from either their existing accumulated Area 
funds of from any surpluses made from other activities. 

¶ Area Website:  Hosting, bandwidth and domain name fees.  BMFA will centrally host 
Area pages within the BMFA website.  Areas not already using this should migrate to it, 
and support will be provided where necessary by the BMFA webmaster. 
 
cont/é 
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é/cont 

 

¶ International Team Support:  BMFA centrally supports all International Team 
Members, so it is not appropriate for further payments from members' subscriptions.  
Areas may, however consider use of their own funds (often raised from contests and 
competitions), to support team members, but never Team Managers who are already 
fully funded for all reasonable expenses. 

  

¶ Donations:  BMFA may consider a "central" donation on Area request to the CEO, 
typically to the funeral collection of a late prominent BMFA member. 

 
Note on Fuel Costs 
BMFA mileage rates that include an element towards total running costs for "frequent 
users".  For Area business, when mentioned above, it would normally be appropriate 
to reimburse only the cost of fuel.  Halving the BMFA rates should cover this. 
 
Areas may decide to set a mileage threshold below which claims are not expected to 
be made.  The level of the threshold is within each Area's remit, but would be 
considered by other Areas when budgets are discussed.  As a starting point, a 
distance of 20 miles each way should cost less than £10 in fuel in most cars, and this 
could be considered reasonable for the member to cover without reimbursement. 
 
 
Appendix - Area support for club events (See Post Meeting Note on Page 27) 

The Area will support events organised by clubs and others within the xxxxxx Area. The 
premise is that such events are open to all BMFA members within the area.  There is an 
inherent expectation that the management of such events will be properly organised and 
appropriately advertised.  The Area is not in a position to simply give a hand-out, the Area is 
funded directly from BMFA members' subscriptions and thus has to carry out its duties on 
sound and informed basis.  
 
The Area runs its own managed events, these events are organised by the Area Committee 
and agreed at Area meetings.  Some of these events are arranged as part of the BMFA 
remit to the Area. 
 
Club or other events are supported after agreement by the Area Committee.  Such club 
events can be either one-off or held on a regular basis. 
 
The one-off events will be considered on a per event basis.  There is an expectation that the 
costs incurred are relative, reasonable and applicable to the proposed activity.  The Clubs 
organising are expected to make a contribution as well as those attending and participating.  
Area support would be awarded on a case by case basis.  Area support would expect to be 
acknowledged as part of the publicity. 
 
Regular events require a different consideration.  The body running the event will need to 
ensure that they have sufficient funding to carry on over a period of time.  Occasional losses 
can thus be sustained being set against surplus at other times.  However, an overall 
breakeven should be sustainable.  The Area will, if deemed appropriate, support these 
events. 
 
A programme of Indoor meetings would fall under the guise of being a regular meeting.  The 
question is the calculation basis for such support.  As with one-off events the organisers of 
regular events are expected to ensure the management of the event is set up on a financially 
sound basis. 
cont/é 
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Organisers of a regular event seeking support would be expected to present analysis and 
information spread over a relative period time.  The area would expect to see a reasonable 
contribution from those partaking.  Different settings will dictate a different format and 
monetary profile.  As with one-off events the area will consider any application that shows 
sensible and appropriate expense management and is an overall benefit to the area. 
 
The area does not specify a particular format for any submissions.  The area simply expects 
that any organiser seeking financial help will provide appropriate analysis/information with 
their case.  The better the case the more likely the support. 
 
If you are desirous of support, get in contact and come along to an Area committee meeting 
and make your case.  The Area will listen.  The Area wants to support and help initiatives 
and where and when it is appropriate, it will do so. 
 
Subsequent to support being given the Area would expect feedback for possible publication 
on the Area website and for future advice to other clubs seeking financial assistance. 
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FREEFLIGHT NATIONALS 2019 

 
Overall 2019 the panning is complete. What we need now is good weather! 
 

¶ The pre-event organisation is being handled, in the usual way, jointly between the 
Leicester office and the FFTC. The procedures and management are a repeat of 
what has been developed over the years. Tweaks are always needed to be made 
in the light of experience or any required structural changes.  

 

¶ Entries at this time number 145 (29/04/19) this is on par with previous yearôs 
number, there is always a last minute rush. Scale free flight, Space and SAM35 
are with us. The presence of these disciplines helps to broaden the appeal of the 
event. 

 

¶ The finances are based upon previous yearôs results. Any surplus, generated by 
the event, will be shared between the Free Flight Nationals Reserve and the Free 
Flight Team Travel Fund. 

 

¶ The results will be posted to the BMFA web site. 
 

¶ We have some limited sponsorship in the way of additional prizes this year. 
 
Michael J. Woodhouse May 2019 
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ROYAL AERO CLUB DELEGATEôS REPORT ï April 17th, 2019 
 

I attended the RAeC Awards Committee and Council meetings on April 16th and the following points 
may be of BMFA interest. 
 
1) It is still intended to hold a one-topic conference at Buckminster later this year; the topic is yet to be 
decided.  
 
2) As HRH is not available the guest at the Awards Evening on May 16th at the RAF Club in Piccadilly 
will be Baroness Sugg, the aviation minister.  
 
3) The RAeC website still needs more photos to illustrate its air sports, including our own.  
 
4) The very active RAeC newsletter editor, Jude Wordsworth, needs a steady input of articles from 
member associations; contact jude@royalaeroclub.uk. A shorter printed version is planned; the on-
line version for Spring runs to 125 pages. A link to the newsletter is here:   
http://royalaeroclub.co.uk/news.php.  
 
4) This year, after several years of stagnation, there have been six applications for RAeC Trust 
bursaries from BMFA under-24s; four of these were successful, enabling people to progress in our 
sport and develop their flying and competitive skills. 
 
5) The RAeC will put in a bid to host the 2021 Europe Air Sports conference, with IWM Duxford as the 
probable venue. 
 
6) At the FAI General Conference a proposal to raise the subscription by 10% was soundly defeated 
and the Executive Board were instructed to revise the budget without this. 
 
7) Without the 1 million Swiss francs sanction fee for the World Drone Championships three year 
series the FAI would have a serious financial problem.  
 
8) The possibility is being considered of there being three levels of FAI competitorôs licence, according 
to the level of contest being entered. 
 
9)  The date for the World Air Games in Turkey has been postponed till 2022. There still appear to be 
a number of organizational problems, both with the WAG concept itself and with this particular 
organiser. 
  
10) It was decided not to send a British delegate to future FAI Education Committee meetings, as 
meetings seem to do little other than judging the annual childrenôs painting contest, and discuss 
aerospace education within school systems that donôt apply to other nations. 
 
Martin Dilly 
RAeC Delegate         17-4-19 
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Education Working Group and Flight Challenge Report 

 BMFA Council 11th May 2019 

 

Since my last report I have attended the CIAM Education Sub Committee meeting in 
Lausanne. I have written a separate report that I sent to the FAI Delegate. However I 
was surprised when talking to the Australian delegate, out side the meeting, that for 
many years the Australian schools system has had aviation on the curriculum as part 
of STEM and model aircraft are used. The Australian Model Aircraft Association is 
not involved.  
 
I attended a meeting on education matters at the National Centre where 
development for a revised education programme was discussed. 
 

There are 42 teams entered for this years University and Schools Payload 
Challenges. The flying part of the Challenges will take place on May 31rd & June 1st 
2nd, at the National Centre. 
 

Over 2,000 Education kits have been produced at the Office since the start of this 
year. 
There has been over a quarter of a million kits sold since January 2003.  
 
 
 
Mike Colling 
Education Working Group.    
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